Coastal Bend Air Quality Partnership meeting notes for meeting of June 22, 2021
The meeting was held virtually via WebEx and hosted by Pollution Prevention Partnership, Texas A&M University-Corpus Christi.  
Present

Gretchen Arnold; Interim Executive Director

Trent Thigpen; WebEx Administrator, Interim Vice-President
Sarah Garza; POCCA, Interim President
Sharon Bailey Murphy, Interim Secretary

Jose Araiza, Citgo
Jackson Seymore, TAMUCC
Bea Rivera, POCCA
Bob Paulison, Port Industries
Glenda
Swierc, Moda Midstream
Craig Kondoff, Cheniere
Isabel Palacios, Voestalpine
Curtis Taylo, FHR
David Edge, NuStar
Meagan Marquard, Valero

Melissa Gamboa, Citgo

Melissa Mason, Citgo
McKenzie Ward, POCCA
Mita Cummings, FHR
Joseph Felix, TAMUCC
Ashby McMullan, Weston Solutions
Cathy Skurow, Portland, TX 
Molly Martin, NuStar
Tammy Embrey, City of Corpus Christi 
Brandon Maxwell, ExxonMobil
Matt Garcia, TXOGA


Rob MacDonald
, MPO
Randy Wright, Portland, TX
Colleen Johnson, Earthcon
Andrew Franzone, Oxy
Jennifer Lira, Citgo
Claire Lindsey, FHR
Nelda  Olivo, POCCA
Roger TenNaple, FHR

*  There were meeting attendees that telephoned into the meeting and therefore their names were not recorded in the WebEx document.  The attendee list will be updated as needed.  

(Port of Corpus Christi Authority; POCCA, Metropolitan Planning Organization; MPO, Flint Hills Resources; FHR, Texas 

 Commission on Environmental Quality; TCEQ, Environmental Protection Agency; EPA.)
Gretchen began the meeting at 3:05 pm
Meeting Notes
· Ozone Season 2020/2021 Update

Gretchen presented an ozone season update to the group.  The year 2020 closed with a three-year rolling average of 61 ppb for ozone at both CAMS 4 and CAMS 21.  In order for the Corpus Christi urban airshed to remain in attainment of ozone standards at the end of year 2021, CAMS 4 must experience a 4th high ozone level of less than 86 ppb and CAMS 21 must experience a 4th high ozone level of less than 87 ppb in 2021.  
Gretchen reviewed with the group that the previous week (June 15, 17 and 18) experienced elevated levels of ozone with Friday, June 18 being an ozone action day called by TCEQ; the first called ozone action day the airshed has had in several years.  The elevated levels of ozone that occurred on the 15th, 17th, and 18th   of June represented the first, second, and third highest ozone readings for the year at both CAMS4 and CAMS 21 monitors, and elevated the current 4th high value at both CAMS 4 and CAMS 21 by 4 ppb.

Gretchen shared with the group that the past week’s event demonstrated that just few elevated days can make a significant difference in narrowing our margin for attainment.    Gretchen went on to share that Partnership partners made a significant difference in getting the word out and educating the community on the June 18 ozone action day.  Corpus Christi LEPC partner had set up ozone action day calls and tips to go out on their reverse alert system.  All media and large areas of the community were immediately notified via reverse alert early on June 17 that the following day would be an ozone action day and were provided with useful information on what to do and what to refrain from doing.  Partner Trent Thigpen provided informative media interviews on the impact of vehicles and vehicle maintenance and fueling on ozone action days.  Gretchen reminded the group to stay vigilant and on hot, still days – take ozone action.
· Coastal Bend Air Quality Partnership Transition Update
Sarah Garza; CBAQP Interim Board President, presented an update to the group on the status of the transition to a full-time organization.   Sarah reviewed the transition efforts that have taken place over the last several months.  She shared that the creation, development and approval of bylaws took an extended period of time.  In August of 2020, legal council advised the transition group to define the Permanent Board of directors and election process first before developing the remainder of the bylaws.   Permanent board review and discussions took place until November of 2020 at which time a 5 member Permanent Board was defined and approved.  Subsequent review and discussion directed the Interim Board to revisit the Permanent Board make-up and in late January 2021, a 10 member Permanent Board including 1 non-voting ex-officio was approved by the Interim Board.  The 10 member board includes 1 representative from the City of Corpus Christi, 1 representative from the City of Portland, 1 representative from Nueces County, 1 representative from San Patricio County, 3 representatives from Business and Industry from both Nueces and San Patricio counties, 1 representative from the Port, 1 representative from the Environmental community and 1 representative ex-officio from academia/ medical.  In February, draft bylaws that included the Permanent Board definition was circulated for discussion among the transition group. Discussions and edits were performed on the bylaws throughout March and April.  On May 21, 2021 the bylaws were approved.  The Certification of Non-Profit Formation has been filed and registered with the Texas Secretary of State.  Sarah reviewed fundraising efforts that have taken place.  Nueces County committed to $25,000 after a presentation and ask for $15,000, the City of Corpus Christi has developed an MOU in the amount of $15,000 that is awaiting City Council approval, the Port of Corpus Christi has provided $45,000, San Patricio County has provided $5,000, the RTA has provided $5,000, and the MPO will provide $4,000.  Sarah stated that the transition group is still working to fund an operating budget of $130,000 annually and the search remains short of the funding needed to move forward to hire an Executive Director and seat a Permanent Board.  Sarah encouraged the group to reach out to her if they are able to provide financial support.  Sarah stated that an upcoming task to continue the transition effort will be to establish a nomination committee that will provide a slate of nominees for Permanent Board seats: 2 seats for Business and Industry representatives, 1 seat for a Community representative and 1 seat for a ex-officio academia/health representative.  Sarah encouraged the group to reach out to her if they wished to serve on the nomination committee.  The make-up of the 5 member nomination committee will go before the Interim Board for approval.  Another upcoming task will be to approach sectors that are to appoint a seat (City, County, Port, Port Industries) and request their appointment to the Permanent Board.  Once the Permanent Board individuals are appointed and slate of nominees approved and voted in, the Permanent Board will hold a first meeting and begin leading the organization.  Sarah recognized the transition working group for their hard work and engagement.  
· Research Monitors Update  
Gretchen introduced the agenda item by introducing Sharon Bailey Murphy and reminding the group that two legislative sessions ago, funding for the research monitors was vetoed and the airshed asset of research monitors was terminated.  Through Sharon’s and Tammy Embrey’s efforts in addition to Partner efforts to reach out to legislative contacts and provide briefings on the value of the monitors, funding for research monitors in the airshed was restored to the airshed.  Sharon reminded the group that the veto also terminated legislative funding to the airshed for the AutoCheck vehicle emissions reductions program which has not been restored.  Currently the Port of Corpus Christ has funded the continuation of the AutoCheck program.  Sharon stated that 3 new research monitors have been installed through legislative funding; Holly Road monitor which measures for ozone, NOx, and weather data, Aransas Pass monitor which measures for ozone and weather data and Odem monitor which measures for ozone and weather data.  Sharon introduced Jackson Seymor, a graduate research assistant in environmental chemistry at Texas A&M University-Corpus Christi. Jackson works with Dr. Felix at Texas A&M University-Corpus Christi.  Jackson is overseeing the monitors, pulls the data from the monitors weekly, and performs analysis through wind and pollutant pattern roses coupled with the monitor data.  Jackson provided the group background information on how ozone is formed, the non-linear formation and evaluation of ozone trends, and importance of having research monitors and analyzing their data.  He stated that with the airshed’s robust growth, the area needs to stay on top of ozone information and research monitoring.  He went on to present information that showed that the Corpus Christi Urban Airshed is NOx sensitive and said that with the research monitors and analysis, the airshed can get a better handle on ozone formation and control strategies.  Additional monitors that Jackson works with are low cost, solar powered monitors in the Ingleside and Gregory area.  The monitors cost about $5,000 each and measure ozone in real time; transferring the information to an on-line database.  
· Vehicle Emissions Testing Opportunities

Trent Thigpen with the AutoCheck vehicle emissions testing program provided the group an update on upcoming vehicle emissions testing events that measure the emissions from vehicles of the general public and if found to be polluting, qualifying vehicles can be eligible for repair vouchers.  He also informed the group that the program can test and may resolve issues with vehicles that have check engine lights on.  The program also provides Clean Fleet testing of fleet vehicles for organizations and companies, but the Clean Fleet program does not provide repair vouchers for eligible polluting vehicles like the AutoCheck program does.  Trent took the group through the AutoCheck website that provides information on upcoming testing events as well as a form to request an AutoCheck event to be held at an organization or community event.  Gretchen reminded the group that hosting an AutoCheck event at a worksite is a no-cost way for a Partner to make a difference in urban airshed air quality.  Gretchen also reminded the group that funds for repair vouchers are made possible through the TCEQ SEP programs for environmental penalties and that should a Partner find themselves is a situation where a TCEQ penalty is being worked through, penalty funds can be directed to the AutoCheck program.   
Meeting closed at 4:00 pm
